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(57) ABSTRACT 

A method for fabricating a self-aligned bipolar transistor, 
Wherein a substrate having an epitaxial layer formed thereon 
as a base is provided. After this, a ?rst dielectric layer, a 
second dielectric layer are sequentially formed on the epi 
taxial layer, followed by forming an opening in the second 
dielectric layer. A conductive spacer is formed on the 
sidewall of the opening. Using the second dielectric layer 
and the conductive spacer as a mask, a ?rst dielectric layer 
in the opening is removed. Aconductive layer is then formed 
in the opening as an emitter, folloWed by completely remov 
ing the second dielectric layer. Adoping is conducted on the 
emitter. Using the emitter and the conductive spacer as a 
mask, a part of the ?rst dielectric layer is removed. Further 
using the emitter and the conductive spacer as a mask, 
another doping is conducted to form a part of the epitaxial 
layer as a base contact region. 
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FABRICATION OF SELF-ALIGNED BIPOLAR 
TRANSISTOR 

CROSS-REFERENCE TO RELATED 
APPLICATION 

[0001] This application is a continuation-in-part of prior 
applications Ser. No. 09/956,503, ?led Sep. 19, 2001. 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 

[0002] 1. Field of the Invention 

[0003] The present invention relates to a method of fab 
ricating a bipolar junction transistor (BJ T), and in particular, 
a method of fabricating a self-aligned bipolar transistor. 

[0004] 2. Description of the Related Art 

[0005] A bipolar transistor is an electronic device Which 
simultaneously utiliZes tWo carriers, i.e. electrons and holes, 
to conduct current. The structure of a bipolar transistor is a 
three terminal device formed from tWo closely connected pn 
junctions. 
[0006] The three terminals include an emitter, a base and 
a collector. HoWever, in a common bipolar transistor, the 
emitter and the base are connected to a same material. An 
improvement With respect to current gain and emitter effec 
tiveness is limited. In order to overcome the above draW 
backs, a heterojunction bipolar transistor is utiliZed. 

[0007] HBT refers to a bipolar transistor formed from a 
heterojunction. The so-called “heterojunction” refers to the 
utiliZation of a Wider bandgap material for the emitter than 
that for the base. Further, in sWitch applications, HBT has 
the advantage of high current gain and extremely high 
cut-off frequency, and in microWave applications, HBT has 
the advantage of high poWer gain and high poWer density. 

[0008] A typical manufacturing method for a bipolar junc 
tion transistor is described With reference to FIGS. 1A to 1E. 
FIGS. 1A through 1E are schematic, cross-sectional vieWs 
shoWing a heterojunction bipolar transistor formed accord 
ing to a conventional fabrication process. 

[0009] As shoWn in FIG. 1A, a non-selective silicon 
germanium (SiGe) epitaxial layer 102 is deposited over a 
substrate 100 that already comprises a collector terminal 
thereon. An insulation layer 104 is then deposited over the 
SiGe epitaxial layer 102. 

[0010] In FIG. 1B, a part of the insulation layer 104 is 
removed by a photolithography and etching process to form 
an insulation layer 104a, and then, a polysilicon conductive 
layer 106 and an insulation layer 108 are sequentially 
formed on the substrate 100. Thereafter, a part of the 
insulation layer 108 and the polysilicon conductive layer 
106 are removed by photolithography and etching process to 
expose an opening 110 of the insulation layer 104a. 

[0011] In FIG. 1C, a conformal insulation layer 112 is 
deposited over the substrate 100, and a spacer 114 is formed 
on the tWo sideWalls of the opening 110. 

[0012] In FIG. 1D, the spacer 114 is utiliZed as a mask, 
and the insulation layer 112 Within the opening 110 is 
removed by etching to expose the SiGe epitaxial layer 102. 
After that, a polysilicon conductive layer 116 is deposited 
over the substrate 100. 
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[0013] In FIG. 1E, a photolithography and etching 
method is used to de?ne the polysilicon conductive layer 
116, the insulation layer 112 and the insulation layer 108 to 
form the polysilicon conductive layer 116a, the insulation 
layer 112a and the insulation layer 108a. The polysilicon 
conductive layer 116a and the spacer 114 together form the 
emitter 116a of HBT and the polysilicon layer 106a form the 
base of HBT. 

[0014] In the above fabrication process, several photoli 
thography and etching process steps are required to form the 
emitter and the base for the HBT device, Which Would 
increase the cost of the device. Another problem is that the 
control limit of the lithography process Would impact the 
device performance. For example, the WindoW siZe of the 
emitter and the base Would affect the current gain. Further, 
improper etching process Would induce damages on the 
SiGe surface. Thus, a self-aligned HBT process is being 
developed to improve the aforementioned problems. 

[0015] One prior art Which deals With reducing the number 
of photolithography processes is described in US. Pat. No. 
5,656,514 issued to Ahlgren et al. Ahlgren et al. use a 
self-aligned emitter implantation through an emitter opening 
WindoW and rapid thermal annealing to obtain a high per 
formance HBT. HoWever, the process in forming the emitter 
opening WindoW in the base opening is not a self-aligned 
process, and the positioning may or may not be critical. 
Further, an extrinsic base implant is not suitable for this 
method. 

[0016] The US. Pat. No. 5,106,767 issued to Comfort et 
al. provides another process of fabricating a self-aligned 
heterojunction biopolar transistor using a non-selective epi 
taxy base and multi-dielectric layer to form a HBT structure. 
HoWever, the process is complicated and might cause 
improper diffusion of the base impurity during oxidation. 

[0017] In another prior art approach shoWn in US. Pat. 
No. 6,417,059B2 by Huang, Huang describes a process 
using an etch stop layer on the base area to protect the SiGe 
layer from being damaged during the etch process. HoWever, 
this process is not a self-aligned process and the junction 
positioning is critical. Further, the etch stop layer on the 
extrinsic base layer Would restrict the base electrode silici 
dation capability and cause a higher resistivity. 

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION 

[0018] Accordingly, the present invention provides a 
method for fabricating a self-aligned bipolar transistor and a 
structure thereof, Wherein a self-aligned method is utiliZed to 
form the emitter and the base to provide Wider process 
WindoWs. 

[0019] The present invention further provides a method 
for fabricating a self-aligned bipolar transistor, Wherein the 
number of photolithographic process steps is reduced so as 
to simplify the fabrication process and to loWer the cost of 
the fabrication process. 

[0020] In order to achieve the above and other objects, the 
present invention provides a method of fabricating a self 
aligned bipolar transistor. The method provides a substrate 
that comprises a collector. An epitaxial layer is formed over 
the substrate as a base. A ?rst dielectric layer, a second 
dielectric layer are sequentially formed on the epitaxial 
layer, folloWed by forming an opening in the second dielec 
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tric layer. Aconductive spacer is then formed on the sidewall 
of the opening. Using the second dielectric layer and the 
conductive spacer as a mask, the ?rst dielectric layer in the 
opening is removed. After this, a conductive layer is formed 
on the ?rst dielectric layer ?lling the opening. The emitter is 
then formed by removing the conductive layer outside the 
opening. A ?rst doping process is optionally performed on 
the emitter to further reduce the resistivity of the emitter. 
Using the emitter and the conductive spacer as a mask, a 
portion of the ?rst dielectric layer is removed. A second 
doping process With a different dopant type from that of the 
?rst doping process is performed on the epitaxial layer to 
form an extrinsic base contact region. A spacer is further 
formed on the on the sideWalls of the emitter and the 
remaining of the ?rst dielectric layer. A silicide layer is 
further formed on the emitter, the conductive spacer and the 
extrinsic base contact region. 

[0021] The present invention provides a structure of a 
self-aligned bipolar transistor. The structure includes at least 
a substrate that serves as a collector, a base, an extrinsic base 
contact region, an emitter and a conductive spacer. The base 
is disposed on the substrate, and the extrinsic base contact 
region is positioned on the substrate beside both sides of the 
base. The emitter is disposed on the base and the conductor 
spacer is disposed over the top part of the sideWall of the 
emitter. 

[0022] In order to Well control the process, the present 
invention provides another fabrication method for a self 
aligned bipolar transistor. This method provides a substrate 
served as a collector. An epitaxial layer serving as the base 
is already formed on the substrate. A ?rst dielectric layer, a 
second dielectric layer, a third dielectric layer and a fourth 
dielectric layer are sequentially formed on the epitaxial layer 
While the ?rst and the second dielectric layers act as etch 
stop layer. An opening is formed in the fourth dielectric layer 
and a conductive spacer is also formed on the sideWall of the 
opening. In order to protect the epitaxial base layer from 
being destroyed during the etching process, the second layer 
and the third dielectric layer, the fourth dielectric layer and 
the conductive spacer are used as a mask While the ?rst 
dielectric layer, the second dielectric layer and the third 
dielectric layer in the opening are removed. The third 
dielectric layer is plasma etched and stopped on the second 
dielectric layer. The second dielectric layer is then plasma 
etched and stopped on the ?rst dielectric layer. The ?rst 
dielectric layer is then being Wet etched to expose the base 
epitaxial layer Without damaging the base surface. A con 
formal ?rst conductive layer is then formed on the fourth 
dielectric layer, ?lling the opening, folloWed by performing 
a ?rst doping process on the ?rst conductive layer. Asecond 
conductive layer is then formed on the ?rst conductive layer, 
?lling the opening. A portion of the ?rst conductive layer 
and the second conductive layer that are outside the opening 
is removed to form the emitter. The fourth conductive layer 
is then completely removed, folloWed by performing a 
second doping process on the emitter to reduce the resistiv 
ity of the emitter. Using the emitter and the conductive 
spacer as a mask, the third, the second and the ?rst dielectric 
layers are removed and a third doping process is conducted 
on the extrinsic part of the epitaxial base layer to form a 
contact region. A spacer is further formed on the on the 
sideWalls of the emitter and the remaining of the third 
dielectric layer. Subsequently, using the emitter, the conduc 
tive spacer and the spacer as a mask, a portion of the second 
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dielectric layer and a portion of the ?rst dielectric layer are 
removed to expose the base contact region on both sides of 
the oxide spacer. A silicide layer is then formed on the 
emitter, the conductive spacer and the base contact region. 

[0023] The present invention provides another structure of 
a self-aligned bipolar transistor, Wherein the structure com 
prises at least a substrate serving a collector, a base, an 
extrinsic base contact region, an emitter, a conductive 
spacer, a ?rst dielectric layer, a second dielectric layer and 
a third dielectric layer. The base is disposed on the substrate, 
and the extrinsic base contact region is positioned on the 
substrate beside both sides of the base. The emitter is 
disposed on the base, While the conductive spacer is posi 
tioned over the top part of the emitter. The ?rst dielectric 
layer is disposed on the base. The second dielectric layer is 
disposed on the ?rst dielectric layer, While the third dielec 
tric layer is located over the emitter sideWall and betWeen 
the conductive spacer and the second dielectric layer. Fur 
thermore, the edges of the third dielectric layer are aligned 
With the edges of the base. 

[0024] In vieW of the above fabrication process, the 
present invention is characteriZed by having the emitter and 
the base of a bipolar transistor formed by a self-aligned 
method. Thus, Wider process WindoWs are provided, and the 
space betWeen the emitter and the base on the epitaxial layer 
can be effectively controlled by means of the self-aligned 
fabrication method. 

[0025] In accordance With the present invention, in the 
fabrication process of forming the emitter and the base, the 
photolithography process is only employed forming the 
emitter opening. As compared With the conventional 
method, the present invention is capable of reducing at least 
one to tWo photolithography process steps. As a result, the 
process time and expenses are effectively reduced. 

[0026] Additionally, the bipolar transistor of the present 
invention is compatible With the conventionally comple 
mentary metal oxide semiconductor device to form a bipolar 
transistor-complementary metal oxide semiconductor device 
(bipolar CMOS, BiCMOS). Based on the similar concept, 
the present invention is applicable for any kind of substrate, 
such as, gallium arsenide (GaAs), silicon (Si), silicon ger 
manium (SiGe), indium phosphide (InP) and the relative 
semiconductor materials. 

[0027] It is to be understood that both the foregoing 
general description and the folloWing detailed description 
are-exemplary, and are intended to provide further explana 
tion of the invention as claimed. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

[0028] The accompanying draWings are included to pro 
vide a further understanding of the invention, and are 
incorporated in and constitute a part of this speci?cation. 
The draWings illustrate embodiments of the invention and, 
together With the description, serve to explain the principles 
of the invention. In the draWings, 

[0029] FIGS. 1A to IE are cross-sectional vieWs shoWing 
a fabrication process for heterojunction bipolar transistor 
according to the prior art. 

[0030] FIGS. 2A to 2H are cross-sectional vieWs shoWing 
the fabrication process for a self-aligned bipolar transistor 
according to the present invention. 
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[0031] FIGS. 3A to 3I are cross-sectional views showing 
another option of the fabrication process With an etch stop 
layer for a self-aligned bipolar transistor according to the 
present invention. 

DESCRIPTION OF EMBODIMENTS 

[0032] First Aspect 

[0033] FIGS. 2A to 2H are cross-sectional vieWs illus 
trating a fabricating process for a bipolar transistor accord 
ing to the present invention. 

[0034] As shoWn in FIG. 2A, a silicon substrate 200 
serving as a collector is provided. An epitaxial layer 202, for 
example, a silicon germanium layer, is formed over the 
substrate 200 to be a base layer. A ?rst dielectric layer 204 
and a second dielectric layer 206 are sequentially formed on 
the epitaxial base layer 202. The eptiaxial layer 202 is 
formed by chemical vapor deposition or molecular beam 
epitaxy, etc. The dielectric layers 204 and 206 are selected 
to have high etch selectivity and are formed With, for 
example, silicon nitride, silicon oxide, silicon oxynitride or 
silicon carbide, by, for example, chemical vapor deposition. 

[0035] As shoWn in FIG. 2B, an opening 208 is then 
formed over the second dielectric layer 206 by a lithography 
and etch process. The bottom of the opening 208 exposes the 
?rst dielectric layer 204. The method of forming the opening 
208 is, for example, by forming a patterned mask layer (not 
shoWn) over the dielectric layer 206 to de?ne the opening, 
removing by etching the second dielectric layer 206 to form 
the opening 208 that exposes the surface of the ?rst dielec 
tric layer 204, and then removing the mask layer. A con 
ductive spacer 210 is formed over the tWo side Walls of the 
opening 208. The material of the conductive spacer 210 is, 
for example, polysilicon, and the conductive spacer 210 is 
by, for example, covering the second dielectric layer 206 and 
the opening 208 With a conductive layer (not shoWn), 
folloWed by etching back the conductive layer outside the 
opening 208. The conductive layer is formed, for example, 
by chemical vapor deposition. 

[0036] Referring to FIG. 2C, using the second dielectric 
layer 206 and the conductive spacer 210 as a mask, the 
dielectric layer 204 in the opening 208 is removed to expose 
a surface of the epitaxial layer 202, Wherein removing the 
dielectric layer 204 includes anisotropic plasma etching and 
Wet etching. 

[0037] Due to the fact that the etch selectivity betWeen the 
conductive spacer 210, the second dielectric layer 206 and 
the ?rst dielectric layer 204 is high, the second dielectric 
layer 206 and the conductive spacer 210 can thus use as a 
mask. 

[0038] Thereafter, as shoWn in FIG. 2D, the substrate 200 
is covered With a conductive layer 212, Wherein the con 
ductive layer 212 is, for example, polysilicon, formed by, for 
example, chemical vapor deposition. 

[0039] Referring to FIG. 2E, using the second dielectric 
layer 206 as an etch stop layer, a portion of the conductive 
layer 212 is removed by etching back or chemical mechani 
cal polishing (CMP) until the surface of the second dielectric 
layer 206 is exposed. The remaining conductive layer 212 
then becomes the emitter 212a of the bipolar transistor. 
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[0040] Referring to FIG. 2F, the second dielectric layer 
206 is then completely removed, Wherein the method of 
removing the dielectric layer 206 is by a dry or Wet etching 
technique. A?rst type doping 214 is performed to reduce the 
resistivity of the emitter 212a. 

[0041] As shoWn in FIG. 2G, the emitter 212a and the 
conductive spacer 210 are used as a mask, a portion of the 
?rst dielectric layer 204 is removed by anisotropic etching to 
expose the surface of the epitaxial layer 202. A second type 
doping 216 is then performed on the epitaxial layer 202 to 
form an extrinsic base contact region 218 in the epitaxial 
layer 202, Wherein the dopant type for the second type 
doping is different from that of the ?rst type doping. Further, 
subsequent to the ?rst and the second doping processes, an 
annealing process, such as, rapid thermal annealing, may 
perform to activate the dopants and to eliminate the dopant 
defects. 

[0042] Continuing to FIG. 2H, a dielectric spacer 220 is 
formed on the sideWalls of the conductive spacer 210 and the 
remaining ?rst dielectric layer 204. The spacer 220 com 
prises, for example, silicon oxide, silicon nitride or silicon 
oxynitride. The dielectric spacer 220 is formed by, for 
example, covering the substrate 200 With an insulation layer 
(not shoWn in Figure), folloWed by etching back the insu 
lation layer to remove the insulation layer on the emitter 
212a and the extrinsic base contact region 218. A salicide 
layer 222, for example, nickel salicide, cobalt salicide or 
titanium salicide, is further formed on the emitter 212a and 
the extrinsic base contact region 218. The salicide layer 222 
is formed by, for example, covering the substrate 200 With 
a metal layer (not shoWn in Figure), annealing the substrate 
200 to induce a reaction betWeen the metal layer and the 
emitter 212a and the base contact region 218 to form the 
salicide layer, and removing the unreacted metal layer. The 
structure of a self-aligned dipolar transistor of the present 
invention is shoWn in FIG. 2H. 

[0043] As shoWn in FIG. 2H, the self-aligned bipolar 
transistor includes at least a substrate 200 that serves as a 

collector, an emitter 212a, a conductive spacer 210, a base 
202 and an extrinsic base contact region 218. 

[0044] The base 202 is positioned on the substrate 200. 
The extrinsic base contact region 218 is positioned on the 
substrate 200 beside both sides of the base 202, Wherein the 
extrinsic base contact region 218 is formed With a material 
same as that for the base 202. The base 202 and the extrinsic 
base contact region 218 have the same dopant type, and the 
dopant concentration of the base contact region 218 is higher 
than that of the base 202. 

[0045] The emitter 212a is disposed on the base 202. The 
dopant types of the emitter 212a and the substrate 200 that 
serves as a collector are the same, but are different from the 

dopant types of the base and the extrinsic base contact 
region. In the ?rst aspect of the present invention, the emitter 
212a and the substrate 200 have, for example, the N-type 
dopants, While the base 210 and the extrinsic base contact 
region 218 have, for example, the P-type dopants. 

[0046] The conductive spacer 210 is disposed over the top 
part of the sideWall of the emitter 212a. In this aspect of the 
invention, the conductive spacer 210 is formed With a 
polysilicon type of conductive material. HoWever, it should 
be appreciated that the teaching of the present invention is 
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not limited to doped polysilicon. Other conductive materials, 
such as, doped gallium arsenide, doped indium phosphide, 
tungsten silicide, tungsten, titanium or titanium nitride may 
also be used. The dopant type of the conductive spacer is 
same as that of the emitter 212a. 

[0047] Further, the ?rst dielectric layer 204 is also be 
disposed over the sideWall of the emitter 212a betWeen the 
conductive spacer 210 and the base 202, Wherein the ?rst 
dielectric layer 204 includes a silicon oxide layer. Addition 
ally, the dielectric spacer 220 is disposed on the sideWalls of 
the conductive spacer 210 and the remaining ?rst dielectric 
layer 204. The salicide layer 222 is disposed on the emitter 
212a and the extrinsic base contact region 218. 

[0048] In the ?rst aspect of the present invention, the 
substrate 200 is a silicon substrate. HoWever, the substrate is 
not limited to silicon. The substrate of the present invention 
can be silicon germanium (SiGe), gallium arsenide (GaAs) 
and indium phosphide (InP) or any kind of semiconductor 
material. The epitaxy base layer 212 is SiGe in this aspect of 
the present invention. HoWever, the base layer 212 can also 
be silicon germanium, silicon, gallium arsenide and indium 
phosphide, an alloy of aluminum-gallium arsenide (AlXGa1_ 
XAs, xi 1) and an alloy of indium-gallium arsenide (InXGa1_ 
XAs, xi 1), or any kind of hereojunction epitaxy ?lm. 
Further, in this aspect of the present invention, the dielectric 
layer 204 is silicon oxide and the dielectric layer 206 is 
silicon nitride. HoWever, the dielectric layers 204, 206 are 
not limited to silicon oxide and silicon nitride, respectively. 
Materials With high etch selectivity can be used. For 
example, the dielectric layer 204 may form With undoped 
silicon glass, borophosphosilicate glass, phosphosilicate 
glass, silicon rich oxide or ?uorinated silicon glass, While 
the dielectric layer 206 may form With silicon oxynitride or 
silicon carbide. 

[0049] In the ?rst aspect of the present invention, the 
self-aligned bipolar transistor can a npn type or a pnp type. 

[0050] Furthermore, the self-aligned bipolar transistor of 
the present invention is applicable to combine With a CMOS 
transistor on the same Wafer to provide a BICOMS transistor 
process. In other Words, a self-aligned bipolar transistor of 
the present invention and a P-type MOS or an N-type MOS 
can concurrently formed on a same Wafer. 

[0051] Second Aspect 

[0052] FIGS. 3A to 31 are cross-sectional vieWs shoWing 
the processing How in forming a self-aligned bipolar tran 
sistor according to the present invention. 

[0053] Referring to FIG. 3A, a silicon substrate 300, 
Which serves as a collector is provided. Asilicon germanium 
epitaxial layer 302 is formed on the substrate 300 as a base 
layer. The epitaxial layer 302 is formed by chemical vapor 
deposition or molecular beam epitaxy, etc. A ?rst dielectric 
layer 304, a second dielectric layer 306, a third dielectric 
layer 308, a fourth dielectric layer 310 are sequentially 
formed on the epitaxial base layer 302. The ?rst dielectric 
layer, the second dielectric layer, the third dielectric layer 
and the fourth dielectric layer are selected to have high etch 
selectivity and are formed With, for example, silicon oxide 
(SiOZ), silicon nitride (SiNX), silicon oxynitride (SiOXNy) 
by, for example, chemical vapor deposition. The ?rst dielec 
tric layer and the second dielectric layer are about 100 to 500 
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angstroms thick, While the third dielectric layer and the 
fourth dielectric layer are about 1000 to 3000 angstroms 
thick. 

[0054] In the second aspect of the present invention, the 
dielectric layer 304 and the dielectric layer 306 are formed 
to protect the epitaxial layer 302. Moreover, they can also 
serve as an etch stop layer to accurately control the subse 
quent etching process. 

[0055] Referring to FIG. 3B, an opening 312 is then 
formed in the fourth dielectric layer 310 by a lithograph and 
etch process, Wherein the opening 312 exposes the third 
dielectric layer 308 at the bottom of the opening 312. The 
method of forming the opening 312 includes forming a 
patterned mask layer (not shoWn in Figure) on the fourth 
dielectric layer 310, and etching the fourth dielectric layer 
310 that is not covered by the mask layer until the surface 
of the third dielectric layer 308 is exposed using the mask 
layer as a mask. Subsequently, the mask layer is removed. A 
conductive spacer 314 is then formed over the sideWalls of 
the opening 312. The conductive spacer 314 is, for example, 
polysilicon, and the conductive spacer 314 is formed by, for 
example, covering the dielectric layer 310 and the opening 
312 With a conductive layer (not shoWn in Figure), folloWed 
by etching back to remove the conductive layer outside the 
opening 312. The conductive layer is formed by, for 
example, chemical vapor deposition. 

[0056] Referring to FIG. 3C, using the fourth dielectric 
layer 310 and the conductive spacer 314 as a mask, the third 
dielectric layer 308 and the second dielectric layer 306 in the 
opening 312 are removed to expose the surface of the ?rst 
dielectric layer 304, Wherein removing the third dielectric 
layer 308 and the second dielectric layer 306 is by, for 
example, anisotropic plasma etching or Wet etching. After 
this, the dielectric layer 304 in the opening 312 is removed 
to expose the surface of the epitaxial layer 302, Wherein the 
?rst dielectric layer 304 is removed by Wet etching, to avoid 
surface damage of the epitaxial layer 302. 

[0057] Since in this process step, the fourth dielectric layer 
310 and the conductive spacer 314 can use as a mask, 
forming the opening 312 that is eventually being used as the 
contact opening betWeen the emitter and the silicon germa 
nium epitaxial layer 302 is thus a self-aligned process. 

[0058] Since the immersion Wet etching technique has a 
high etch selectivity for the ?rst dielectric layer 304 to the 
epitaxial layer 302, the dielectric layer 304 can be removed 
by the immersion Wet etching technique. The epitaxial layer 
302 is prevented from being damaged and silicon loss is 
obviated. 

[0059] Thereafter, referring to FIG. 3D, the substrate 300 
is covered by a conformal conductive layer 316, folloWed by 
doping the conductive layer 316, Wherein the conductive 
layer 316 is polysilicon and the dopant is, for example, an 
N-type dopant, such as, arsenic. The conductive layer 316 is 
then covered by a conductive layer 318, Wherein the con 
ductive layer 318 is, for example, polysilicon. 

[0060] Before forming the conductive layer 318, the con 
formal conductive layer 316 is formed and doped to ensure 
a homogeneous distribution of the dopant at the bottom of 
the subsequently formed emitter. 

[0061] Thereafter, as shoWn in FIG. 3E, using the fourth 
dielectric layer 310 as an etch stop layer, portions of the 
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conductive layer 318 and the conductive layer 316 are 
removed by etching back or CMP until the surface of the 
fourth dielectric layer 310 is exposed. The remaining con 
ductive layer 318a and the conductive layer 316a are 
combined to form the emitter 319 of the bipolar transistor. 

[0062] Referring to FIG. 3F, the fourth dielectric layer 
310 is then completely removed, Wherein removing the 
fourth dielectric layer 310 by dry or Wet etching process. 
After this, a ?rst type doping 320, for example, an ion 
implantation process, is conducted to reduce the resistivity 
of the emitter 319 

[0063] Continuing to FIG. 3G, using the emitter 319 and 
the conductive spacer 314 as a mask, a part of the third 
dielectric layer 308 is removed anisotropic etching and 
stopped on the second dielectric layer 306 to expose the 
surface of the second dielectric layer 306. Then, using the 
emitter 319 and the conductive spacer 314 as a mask, a 
second type doping 321 is conducted on the epitaxial layer 
302 to form an extrinsic base contact region 322 on the 
epitaxial layer 302, Wherein the dopant type for the second 
doping process 321 is different from that for the ?rst type 
doping process 320. 

[0064] Referring to FIG. 3H, a dielectric spacer 324 is 
formed on the sideWalls of the conductive spacer 314 and the 
remaining third dielectric layer 308, Wherein the spacer 324 
comprises, for example, silicon oxide. Forming the dielec 
tric spacer 324 includes covering the substrate 300 With an 
insulation layer (not shoWn in Figure), folloWed by etching 
back the insulation layer to remove the insulation layer on 
the emitter 319, the conductive spacer 314 and the extrinsic 
base contact region 322 to form the dielectric spacer 324. 
Thereafter, using the emitter 319, the conductive spacer 314 
and the dielectric spacer 324 as a mask, the second dielectric 
layer 306 is etched and stopped on the ?rst dielectric layer 
304, exposing the surface of the ?rst dielectric layer 304, 
Wherein removing the second dielectric layer 306 is by, for 
example, anisotropic etching. The ?rst dielectric layer 304 is 
further removed until the surface of the extrinsic base 
contact region 322 is exposed, Wherein removing the dielec 
tric layer 304 includes using the immersion Wet etching 
technique in a buffer oxide etchant. 

[0065] In the process steps 3F to 3H, the conductive spacer 
and the fourth dielectric layer have a high etch selectivity to 
the third, the second and the ?rst dielectric layers, the 
conductive spacer and the fourth dielectric layer can serve as 
a mask. Further, the third and the fourth dielectric layers 
have a high etch selectivity, and the ?rst and the second 
dielectric layers also have a high etch selectivity. 

[0066] Referring to FIG. 31, a salicide layer 326 is formed 
on the emitter 320 and the base contact region 322, Wherein 
the salicide layer 326 comprises, for example, nickle sali 
cide, cobalt salicide or titanium salicide. The salicide layer 
326 is formed by, for example, covering the substrate With 
a metal layer (not shoWn in Figure), annealing the substrate 
300 to induce a reaction betWeen the emitter 319, the 
extrinsic base contact region 322 and the metal layer to form 
the salicide layer 326, and removing the unreacted metal. 

[0067] The structure of the self-aligned bipolar transistor 
according to the second aspect of the present invention is 
illustrated in FIG. 31. 

[0068] As shoWn in FIG. 31, the self-aligned bipolar 
transistor includes at least a substrate 300 that serves a 
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collector, an emitter 319, a conductive spacer 314, a base 
302 and an extrinsic base contact region 322. 

[0069] The base 302 is positioned on the substrate 300. 
The base contact region 322 is disposed on the substrate 300 
beside the sides of the base 302 same as that for the base 302. 
The base 302 and the extrinsic base contact region 322 are 
doped With a same type of dopant, and the dopant concen 
tration is higher in the extrinsic base contact region 322 than 
that in the base 302. 

[0070] The emitter 319 is disposed on the base 302. The 
dopant types of the emitter 319 and the substrate 300 that 
serves as a collector are the same, but are different from the 

dopant types of the base 302 and the extrinsic base contact 
region 322. In this aspect of the present invention, the 
emitter 319 and the substrate 300 both have an N-type 
dopant, While the base 302 and the base contact region 322 
have a P-type dopant. 

[0071] The conductive spacer 314 is disposed over the top 
part of the sideWall of the emitter 319. Although in this 
aspect of the invention, the conductive spacer 314 is formed 
With a polysilicon type of conductive material, it should be 
appreciated that the teaching of the present invention is not 
limited to doped polysilicon. Other conductive materials, 
such as, doped gallium arsenide, doped indium phosphide, 
tungsten silicide, tungsten, titanium or titanium nitride may 
also be used. The dopant type of the conductive spacer 314 
is same as that of the emitter 319. 

[0072] The above structure further comprises a ?rst dielec 
tric layer 304 being disposed over the base 302 beside both 
sides of the emitter 319. The ?rst dielectric layer 304 is 
extended to a part of the base contact region 322. The 
dielectric layer 304 comprises, for example, silicon oxide. 

[0073] The second dielectric layer 306 is disposed on the 
dielectric layer 304. The dielectric layer 306 comprises, for 
example, silicon nitride, silicon oxynitride or silicon car 
bide. 

[0074] The third dielectric layer 308 is disposed over the 
sideWall of the emitter 319 betWeen the conductive spacer 
314 and the second dielectric layer 306. The third dielectric 
layer 308 is, for example, silicon oxide, Wherein the edge of 
the dielectric layer is approximately aligned With the edge of 
the base 302. 

[0075] The dielectric spacer 324 is disposed over the 
sideWalls of the conductive spacer 314 and the third dielec 
tric layer 308. The dielectric spacer 324 is, for example, 
silicon oxide, Wherein the edge of the spacer 324 is approxi 
mately aligned With the edge of the second dielectric layer 
306. 

[0076] The metallic layer 326 is positioned on the emitter 
319, the conductive spacer 314, the base contact region 322, 
Wherein the metallic layer includes nickel silicide, cobalt 
silicide or titanium silicide. 

[0077] In this aspect of the present invention, the dielectric 
layer 304 comprises silicon oxide, the dielectric layer 306 
comprises silicon nitride, the dielectric layer 308 comprises 
silicon oxide, and the dielectric layer 310 comprises silicon 
nitride. HoWever, the dielectric layers 304, 306, 308, 310 are 
not limited to these materials. Any materials that can provide 
these dielectric layers With high etching selectivity are 
acceptable. For example, the dielectric layers 304, 308 may 
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form With undoped silicon glass, borophosphosilicate glass, 
phosphosilicate glass, silicon rich oxide or ?uorinated sili 
con glass, While the dielectric layer 306, 310 may form With 
silicon oxynitride or silicon carbide. 

[0078] It Will be apparent to those skilled in the art that 
various modi?cations and variations can be made to the 
structure of the present invention Without departing from the 
scope or spirit of the invention. In vieW of the foregoing, it 
is intended that the present invention cover modi?cations 
and variations of this invention provided they fall Within the 
scope of the folloWing claims and their equivalents. 

What is claimed is: 
1. A method for fabricating a bipolar transistor, compris 

ing the steps of: 

providing a substrate having an epitaxial layer already 
formed thereon, Wherein the epitaxial layer serves as a 
base; 

forming sequentially a ?rst dielectric layer, a second 
dielectric layer on the epitaxial layer; 

forming an opening in the second dielectric layer; 

forming a conductive spacer on a sideWall of the opening; 

removing the ?rst dielectric layer Within the opening 
using the second dielectric layer and the conductive 
spacer as a mask; 

forming a conductive layer in the opening; 

removing the conductive layer outside the opening to 
form an emitter; 

removing the second dielectric layer and a portion of the 
?rst dielectric layer to form a self-aligned bipolar 
transistor using the emitter and the conductive spacer as 
a mask; and 

performing a doping step on the epitaxial layer to form an 
extrinsic epitaxial base contact area. 

2. The method of claim 1, Wherein the substrate is formed 
With a material selected from the group consisting of silicon 
germanium, silicon, gallium arsenide and indium phosphide. 

3. The method of claim 1, Wherein the epitaxial layer 
comprises a material selected from the group consisting of 
silcion germanium, silicon, gallium arsenide and indium 
phosphide, an alloy of aluminum-gallium arsenide (AlXGa1_ 
XAs, xi 1) and an alloy of indium-gallium arsenide (InXGa1_ 

4. The method of claim 1, Wherein the conductive spacer 
is doped polysilicon. doped gallium arsenide, doped indium 
phosphid, tungsten silicide, tungsten, titanium or titanium 
nitride. 

5. The method of claim 1, Wherein the conductive spacer 
and the conductive layer have a high etch selectivity to the 
?rst dielectric layer and the second dielectric layer. 

6. The method of claim 1, Wherein the ?rst dielectric layer 
and the second dielectric layer have a high etch selectivity. 

7. The method of claim 6, Wherein the ?rst dielectric layer 
is formed With a material selected from the group consisting 
of undoped silicon glass, borophosphosilicate glass, phos 
phosilicate glass, silicon rich oxide and ?uorinated silicon 
glass. 

8. The method of claim 6, Wherein the second dielectric 
layer is formed With a material selected from the group 
consisting of silicon nitride, oxynitride and silicon carbide. 
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9. The method of claim 1, Wherein the conductive layer is 
formed With polysilicon, gallium arsenide, or indium phos 
phide. 

10. The method of claim 1, Wherein forming the conduc 
tive layer into the opening comprises: 

depositing a conductive layer and ?lling the opening; and 

removing a part of the conductive layer outside the 
opening. 

11. The method of claim 10, Wherein removing the part of 
the conductive layer outside the opening comprises perform 
ing chemical mechanical polishing or etching back. 

12. The method of claim 1 further comprising a doping 
process on the emitter to reduce a resistivity of the emitter. 

13. The method of claim 1, Wherein a dopant type of the 
base is different from a dopant type of the emitter and the 
collector. 

14. The method of claim 1 further comprising forming a 
dielectric spacer around the emitter. 

15. The method of claim 1 further comprising forming a 
self-aligned silicide on both the emitter and the extrinsic 
base contact area. 

16. The method of claim 1 further comprising a rapid 
thermal annealing process to activate dopants and eliminate 
a doping defect. 

17. A self-aligned bipolar transistor, comprising: 

a substrate served as a collector; 

a self-aligned base located on the substrate; 

an extrinsic base contact region located on the substrate 
and both sides of the self-aligned base; and 

an emitter positioned on a top of the self-aligned base, 
Wherein the emitter serves as a hard mask to de?ne the 
self aligned base. 

18. The self-aligned bipolar transistor of claim 17 further 
comprising a conductive spacer positioned on a top part of 
a sideWall of the emitter. 

19. The self-aligned bipolar transistor of claim 17 further 
comprising a dielectric layer betWeen the conductive spacer 
and the self-aligned base. 

20. The self aligned bipolar transistor of claim 17 further 
comprising a dielectric spacer around the emitter. 

21. The self aligned bipolar transistor of claim 17 further 
comprising a self-aligned silicide layer on the emitter and 
the extrinsic base contact region. 

22. The self aligned bipolar transistor of claim 17, 
Wherein the self-aligned base comprises a non-selective 
epitaxial ?lm. 

23. The self aligned bipolar transistor of claim 17, 
Wherein the emitter further comprises a predetermined resis 
tivity provided by a doping process. 

24. The self aligned bipolar transistor of claim 17, 
Wherein the extrinsic base contact further comprises a pre 
determined resistivity provided by a doping process. 

25. The self-aligned bipolar transistor of claim 17, 
Wherein the substrate is formed With a material selected 
form the group consisting of silicon germanium, silicon, 
gallium arsenide and indium phosphide. 

26. The self aligned bipolar transistor of claim 17, 
Wherein the base is formed With a material selected from the 
group consisting of silicon germanium, silicon, gallium 
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arsenide, indium phosphide, an alloy of aluminum-gallium 
arsenide (AlXGa1_XAs, xi 1) and an alloy of indium-gallium 
arsenide (InXGa1_XAs, x21). 

27. The self aligned bipolar transistor of claim 17, 
wherein the emitter is formed With a material selected from 
the group consisting of polysilicon, gallium arsenide and 
indium phosphide. 

28. The self aligned bipolar transistor of claim 17, 
Wherein the conductive spacer comprises polysilicon, gal 
lium arsenide, indium phosphide, tungsten silicide, tungsten, 
titanium and titanium nitride. 

29. A fabrication method for a self-aligned bipolar tran 
sistor, comprising: 

providing a substrate having an epitaxial layer already 
formed thereon as a base; 

forming sequentially a ?rst dielectric layer, a second 
dielectric layer, a third dielectric layer and a fourth 
dielectric layer on the substrate; 

forming an opening in the fourth dielectric layer; 

forming a conductive spacer on a sideWall of the opening; 

removing the third dielectric layer, the second dielectric 
layer and the ?rst dielectric layer Within the opening 
using the fourth dielectric layer and the conductive 
spacer as a mask; 

forming a conductive layer on the fourth dielectric layer 
and to ?ll the opening; 

removing the conductive layer outside the opening to 
form an emitter; and 

fully removing the ?rst, the second, the third and the 
fourth dielectric layers to form a self-aligned bipolar 
transistor using the emitter and the conductive spacer as 
a mask. 

30. The method of claim 29 further comprising perform 
ing a ?rst doping on the emitter. 

31. The method of claim 29 further comprising perform 
ing a second doping on the epitaxial layer to form an 
extrinsic base contact area. 

32. The method of claim 29, Wherein the substrate is 
formed With a material selected from the group consisting of 
silicon germanium, silicon, gallium arsenide and indium 
phosphide. 

33. The method of claim 29, Wherein the epitaxial layer is 
formed With a material selected from the group consisting of 
silicon germanium, silicon, gallium arsenide and indium 
phosphide, an alloy of aluminum-gallium arsenide (AlXGa1_ 
XAs, xi 1) and an alloy of indium-gallium arsenide (InXGa1_ 

34. The method of claim 29, Wherein the conductive 
spacer is formed With a material consisting of polysilicon, 
doped gallium arsenide, doped indium phosphide, tungsten 
silicide, tungsten, titanium and titanium nitride. 

35. The method of claim 29, Wherein the conductive 
spacer has a high etch selectivity to the ?rst dielectric layer, 
the second dielectric layer, the third dielectric layer and the 
fourth dielectric layer. 

36. The method of claim 29, Wherein the ?rst dielectric 
layer and the second dielectric layer have a high etch 
selectivity. 
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37. The method of claim 29, Wherein the second dielectric 
layer and the third dielectric layer have a high etch selec 
tivity. 

38. The method of claim 29, Wherein the third dielectric 
layer and the fourth dielectric layer have a high etch selec 
tivity. 

39. The method of claim 29, Wherein the ?rst dielectric 
layer and the third dielectric layer are formed With materials 
selected from the group consisting of undoped silicon glass, 
borophosphosilicate glass, phosphosilicate glass, silicon rich 
oxide and ?uorinated silicon glass. 

40. The method of claim 29, Wherein the second dielectric 
layer and the fourth dielectric layer are formed With mate 
rials selected from the group consisting of silicon nitride, 
silicon oxynitride and silicon carbide. 

41. The method of claim 29 further comprising forming a 
dielectric spacer around the emitter. 

42. The method of claim 29 further comprising forming a 
salicide layer on the emitter and the extrinsic base contact 
area. 

43. A structure of a self-aligned bipolar transistor, the 
structure comprising: 

a substrate served as a collector; 

a self aligned base positioned on the substrate; 

an extrinsic base contact region positioned on the sub 
strate beside tWo sides of the base; 

an emitter disposed on the base; 

a conductive spacer disposed on an upper sideWall of the 

emitter; 
a ?rst dielectric layer disposed on the base and beside tWo 

sides of the emitter and extended to a part of the base 
contact region; 

a second dielectric layer disposed on the ?rst dielectric 
layer; and 

a third dielectric layer disposed on an emitter sideWall 
betWeen the conductive spacer and the second dielec 
tric layer, Wherein edges of the third dielectric layer 
align With edges of the base. 

44. The structure of claim 43, Wherein the substrate is 
formed With a material selected from the group consisting of 
silicon germanium, silicon, gallium arsenide and indium 
phosphide. 

45. The structure of claim 43 further comprising a dielec 
tric spacer, Wherein the dielectric spacer is located on 
sideWalls of the conductive spacer and the third dielectric 
layer and edges of the spacer approximately align With edges 
of the ?rst and the second dielectric layer. 

46. The structure of claim 43 further comprising a self 
aligned silicide layer, Wherein the silicide layer is disposed 
on the emitter, the conductive spacer and the extrinsic base 
contact region. 

47. The structure of claim 46, Wherein the self-aligned 
silicide layer is formed With a material selected from the 
group consisting of nickel salicide, cobalt salicide and 
titanium salicide. 

48. The structure of claim 43, Wherein the base is formed 
With a material selected from the group consisting of silicon 
germanium, silicon, gallium arsenide and indium phosphide, 
an alloy of aluminum-gallium arsenide (AlXGa1_XAs, xi 1) 
and an alloy of indium-gallium arsenide (InXGa1_XAs, xi 1). 
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49. The structure of claim 43, wherein the emitter is 
formed With a material selected from the group consisting of 
polysilicon, gallium arsenide and indium phosphide. 

50. The structure of claim 43, Wherein the conductive 
spacer is formed With a material selected from the group 
consisting of polysilicon, gallium arsenide and indium phos 
phide, tungsten silicide, tungsten, titanium, titanium nitride. 

51. The structure of claim 43, Wherein ?rst dielectric layer 
and the second dielectric layer have a high etch selectivity. 

52. The structure of claim 43, Wherein the second dielec 
tric layer and the third dielectric layer have a high etch 
selectivity. 

53. The structure of claim 43, Wherein the ?rst dielectric 
layer is formed With a material selected from the group 
consisting of undoped silicon glass, borophosphosilicate 
glass, phosphosilicate glass, silicon rich oXide and ?uori 
nated silicon glass. 
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54. The structure of claim 43, Wherein the second dielec 
tric layer is formed With a material selected from the group 
consisting of silicon nitride, oXynitride and silicon carbide. 

55. The structure of claim 43, Wherein the third dielectric 
layer is formed With a material selected from the group 
consisting of undoped silicon glass, borophosphosilicate 
glass, phosphosilicate glass, silicon rich oXide and ?uori 
nated silicon glass. 

56. The structure of claim 43, Wherein the emitter further 
comprises a predetermined resistivity provided by a doping 
process. 

57. The structure of claim 43, Wherein the extrinsic base 
contact region further comprises a predetermined resistivity 
provided by a doping process. 


